3. Previous NPAC modifications

Prior to the implementation of Local Number Portability (LNP) in 1997, for the most part, the NPA-NXX of a customer’s 10-digit telephone number identified both the service provider serving the customer, as well as the specific Central Office switch where the customer’s service was provisioned.  With LNP, NPA-NXXs were still assigned to specific service providers and specific switches at the NXX code level, however, the deployment of LNP “broke” this association for individual 10-digit telephone numbers within an NPA-NXX in that numbers within that NPA-NXX could now be served by different service providers and different switches.  Although the NPA-NXX of an individual customer’s telephone number is no longer necessarily service provider and switch-specific, call routing at the NPA-NXX level is maintained because the NPA-NXX of the Location Routing Number (LRN) associated with a ported number is still service provider and switch-specific.  Calls to non-ported numbers are still routed based on the NPA-NXX of the customer’s 10-digit telephone number as they were prior to the implementation of LNP.  Post-LNP query, the network understands that the NPA-NXX of the LRN of a ported number, or the NPA-NXX of the dialed digits of a non-ported number, still identifies the target end user’s service provider and serving switch.

The architects of the Number Portability Administration Center (NPAC) designed Release 1 of the NPAC not only to contain ported numbers and their associated LRNs for call routing, but to also contain non-call-routing-related information necessary to properly route messages related to services and functionality also “broken” by LNP.  These services were CLASS, LIDB, Calling Name (CNAM), and Inter-Switch Voice Messaging Message Waiting Indication (ISVM MWI).  Because these services relied on the NPA-NXX of a customer’s telephone number to indicate a target database or switch, fields were added in the NPAC’s ported number record to now route these messages properly in an LNP environment where numbers in the same NPA-NXX can reside in multiple databases and switches. 

With Release 2 of the NPAC, in preparation for wireless LNP implementation, an additional set of fields was added to support the proper routing of Wireless Short Message Service text messaging, a wireless feature also impacted by LNP similar to CLASS, LIDB, CNAM, and ISVM MWI.  With these added fields, end users can send text messages to other end users even though the target wireless telephone number has been ported.

With the implementation of Telephone Number Pooling (TNP), it was determined by the industry that the NPAC in Release 3 would contain pooled telephone numbers and their associated call-related and non-call-related routing information, in addition to ported telephone numbers.  Thousands blocks of telephone numbers, whether pooled between service providers or moved within a provider’s network through pooling functionality, now reside in the NPAC for both wireline and wireless carriers.

